Town Council Meeting - Tuesday, September 13th, 2022

Fri, Sep 16, 2022 2:58PM • 3:13:11

SUMMARY KEYWORDS

boone, town, project, approved, solar, solar panels, edc, county, council, bidder, bid, joe, years, move, lease, blowing, public hearing, tonight, sidewalk, fund

SPEAKERS

Mary McKinney Joey Matthews and Eric Ellis, All, George Santucci, Ted Callen, David Harwood, Allen Moseley, Charles Hardin, Albert Yount, Wendy Patoprsty, Shane Fox, Hilari Hubner, Doug Matheson, David Jackson, Melissa Pickett, Pete Gherini, Vote Result, Charlie Sellers, Doug Chapman, Kevin Rothrock

ΑII

Welcome to our September 13, 2022 Town Council meeting. Thank you for attending and those that are own zoom thank you for attending as well. I'm gonna do a roll call for attendance. All present. Stand for the Pledge of Allegiance. Approval of the minutes from August 9, 2022. Motion to approve?

Melissa Pickett

So moved.

Charlie Sellers

All in favor?

Albert Yount

Second.

ΑII

Unanimously approved by all.

Charlie Sellers

Ok, August 16, 2022 minutes. Do I have a motion?

Pete Gherini

So moved

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any discussion?

ΑII

Unanimously approved by all. Okay moving along. On the regular agenda Council. We need to make an addition to this. I would like to move that we add the Oak Street water improvement bid from Iron Mountain and we will put that under the regular agenda section. Do I have a motion to approve the amended agenda?

Pete Gherini

So moved.

David Harwood

Second.

Charlie Sellers

All those in favor?

ΑII

Unanimously approved by all.

Charlie Sellers

Now we're under the Consent Agenda Council. Do I have a motion?

Melissa Pickett

So moved.

Charlie Sellers

Do I have a second?

David Harwood

Second.

ΑII

Unanimusly approved by all. The consent agenda is approved. Under the public comments, if you would like to speak we allow you three minutes. Would anybody like to speak for those three minutes? Ok, no speakers.

Charlie Sellers

We have a presentation, and a proclamation, end overdose drug recovery for the month of September. The we would like to welcome Mary McKinney, Joey Matthews and Eric Ellis, which one of you would like to lead off?

Mary McKinney Joey Matthews and Eric Ellis

Did a presentation about making awareness to end drug overdose and making the month of September drug recovery month. They also had a proclamation for council to approve. Thank you, for your presentation. Council, I guess you all had a chance to look at the packet and hope that you all are in agreement about proclaiming September as the Recovery Month. Are all in agreement with that.

ΑII

All were in agreement.

Charlie Sellers

Okay, good. I, as Mayor, do hereby proclaim the month of September 2022 as drug recovery month in Blowing Rock, North Carolina, and call upon our community to observe this month with compelling programs and events that support this year's observance. The 33rd anniversary of Recovery Month. So I do as Mayor proclaim that and I want to thank you for your time.

Albert Yount

Mayor Sellers and Council. This request goes back to 2016. The town requested funding from the eastern federal lands access program, EFLAP, for the Middle Fork Greenway phase one. The request at that time was for approximately \$2.4 million with a 20% matching fund of \$280,000. Middle Fork Greenway is responsible for providing those matching funds. Those funds were approved in 2017 and then there was a slight increase in the project budget funding approved in 2019. The past several years of further design and evaluation of the original route. There have been some modifications required due to being unable to utilize existing stream culverts for trail pass. If you recall, that was the idea that go under the parkway, and the access road to the parkway under the culverts existing stream culverts. But that's not able to to happen after further evaluation. And then the National Park Service also expressed concerns with some of the historical impacts of the project on the Blue Ridge Parkway. The Park Service also required a full blown environmental assessment for the federal review of the project. We would think originally that that would not be required, but that's opened up a larger project for evaluation. And due to the project timeline delays, additional design for trail route alternatives and increased project cost estimates an increase of project funds is being requested from EFLAP. Additional funding of \$2.3 million dollars to be requested for a total project cost just over \$4.6 million. The Middle Fork Greenway and Blue Ridge Conservancy is responsible for providing the 20% match if these additional funds are approved. I know many may ask this question anticipated project timeline to begin is spring of 2024. In your packet, there was a letter from the Town to Senator Russell requesting these additional funds. There's a summary from Wither's Ravenel who is the project engineer for the scope services for the amendment for this project estimate. Alternatives route map which was shared earlier tonight in the public hearing drop by session. The resolution that was originally approved and then a new resolution for support for this application of additional funds. Wendy Patoprsty with Middlefork Greenway is here to answer questions. She said she didn't want to do a presentation and then also Ted Callum is here as well with Wither's Ravenel to provide any additional insight to the project because he'd been digging at it for at least the last two years as the lead project engineer. So if I can answer questions I'd be glad to, otherwise the other two are here as well. Make it clear, this is not the Town borrowing money, we are just the facilitator.

Kevin Rothrock

That's right. Yes, sir.

Albert Yount

We aren't borrowing any money. Right. We have to be the agent to apply for the funds. We've done this before right.

Kevin Rothrock

We have, in fact we also were approved for the sidewalk to Bass Lake in 2014, just completed last year.

David Harwood

Can you give us an update on the expiration of the EFLAP grant now that it's been extended? And where that current status is at?

Albert Yount

I can, do you know the status Wendy?

Wendy Patoprsty

We have gotten another extension. And as far as I know, we are good for another two years. And that's the timeline, for construction to begin in 2024, we didn't realize that we have a lot of obstacles. Yes, as long as we're moving forward and making progress, they're very supportive and don't have a problem extending those deadlines.

Doug Matheson

We're talking only the Blowing Rock section. Can you elaborate just a little more? 2 or 3 million?

Ted Callen

Good evening, Ted Callen with Withers Ravenel, project manager for the project. And I've got a short presentation. I'll walk through it. And then we'll get to your question. Basically wanted to lead off with letting everybody know the project team. It's a collaboration between Withers, Blue Ridge Conservancy, and also the Town of Blowing Rock. I know there's been many other people involved. But these are ones that we've been dedicating time to, we have a monthly meeting. And so just wanted to recognize and let everybody know who was involved. The project objective design contract and Greenway thru Blowing Rock, Appalachian Regional Healthcare System, the Foley Center, seems to be be the name, everybody knows. The Greenways begin and along US 321 and extend approximately 600 feet north. And approximately 4950 feet of that is cross country. We do have issues that we're having to review and work with the National Park Service has conclusions quickly. That's a different interpretation with some people, but hopefully quickly, it's gonna have local foot bridges, retaining walls, and they will be along the route in certain places, the foot bridges, we're gonna go across ravines, large ditches that we have, and also to help out on some of the wetland impacts that we're having an encounter. We didn't have a public input meeting tonight, they went really well had a good attendance. Thankfully, it was in person. So that gave us a good hands on feel to it. We had plans laid out for the attendees to look at.

So we have progressed that far. We do have four alternatives review those had those on the wall, people see how the routes are traveling across country and along 321. And then of course, we got comments that we're gonna get back and read look at and address and put in our environmental assessment for the National Park Service review. The project timeline, which a lot of people were, you know, been trying to track and keep up with, of course, were the public meeting tonight. The environmental assessment that we have to go and process through and have the National Park Service Review and approve also, we're aiming for December 2022. 60% plans were hopefully going to move quickly. We do have a target of April 2023, hopefully sooner, that's a target. Property acquisition, there are several properties that we do have to acquire. Wendy's been working with the property owners diligently so we do have that targeted for June of next year. 100% design plans of November and then advertise for construction in February 2024 and began construction March - April of 2024. So just to kind of give it to people who have been anxiously awaiting. Like I said brief presentation. To get back to your question. We've got the retaining walls, a lot of the structures were not included in the original rough estimate. So a lot of the expenditures is extra design for the retaining walls, foot bridges, we did have culverts plan which we can't proceed where because of the National Park Service, that historic impact. So we do have a bridge that has to be designed. So structurally the main part of it, we do have a environmental assessment that was not part of the original agreement. So we've had to add that and make sure we do the due diligence for the National Park Service's review, we do have to get approval for some permitting wetland permitting and such that was not totally estimated in the original. So we've got that involve that extra design because of four alternatives versus the one alternative. So got a little extra design in there because of having to do due diligence on three additional alternatives I thought that we heard most of the land acquisition, was that just on the alternative one? Land acquisition, what's left? Are there parcels that need to be aguired?

Wendy Patoprsty

We were trying to see what the Park Service wants and will be able to get a final the final land is the 4 Forty Four property right south of the water treatment facility. And we're just waiting for the Park Service to give us their final go ahead first. 4 Forty Four has been wonderful with. Kevin Troyer and his team have been instumental in their help with this project as well as things that they would allow.

Ted Callen

As she said, once we get the final alinement nail down and they can know which properties to actually go and talk to and show the alignment. Even on the Foley Center. We may move just a little bit so we want to get nailed down so she can show the impacted property owners exactly what is going to be acquired and/or donaed.

Pete Gherini

The markers lalong 321 now, that's going to be the walkway?

Ted Callen

Yes, sir.

Pete Gherini

And what kind of barrier Are you going to have between 321 and the walkway to protect people that are walking?

Ted Callen

We're going to be looking at since it's so close, due to what they call the recovery area. We're going to probably have a guardrail right there just back at the curb and then the Greenway trail on the backside of that just along the 321 piece for the traffic

Pete Gherini

Does the Department of Transportation have to have a say in that?

Ted Callen

Yes, everything we do we've got to get approved by NCDOT.

Shane Fox

Do you mind showing them kind of the different alternatives here? Some of the Council hasn't had a chance to see the different routes.

Ted Callen

Alright, this doesn't show that we normally have a legend over here but it's I guess not showing starting up here toward Blowing Rock and coming along. I'll go backward, the alternative part is the one that actually follows the entire 321 and then comes all the way down to the Foley Center access and then comes around across to the Foley Center. He explained the routes in detail.

Doug Matheson

We should look about going behind the water plant because I know we have to do some work beind there.

Shane Fox

Yes, and those two projects are the other projects separate from this that is continuing on. So that's that's a separate project. So the stream restoration project is still ongoing. The funding has been secured there as well. So we're gonna see that project start I think the spring if I'm not mistaken. And that's the red route the alternate one route that goes behind the water plant will follow the stream restoration.

Ted Callen

And we are coordinating with that team also to make sure that coincide with alignments.

ΑII

Any questions Council? Okay, resolution number 2022-14 A resolution supporting an application for additional funding from Eastern federal lands Access Program, EFLAP. Do I have a motion?

Pete Gherini

So moved.

Charlie Sellers

Do I have a second?

David Harwood

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any discussion?

ΑII

Unanimously approved. Okay, so this resolution is approved. Thank you very much.

David Harwood

Thank you for all your work.

Charlie Sellers

I'll tell you, you have all done a great job. But I'm really afraid most of us up here on Council are going to end up coming down from the Foley Center in our wheel chairs to see this done. Alright, let's move right along here. The Watauga EDC Boone Chamber. Mr. Hardin, then I guess what you'd like to introduce from there.

Charles Hardin

For those of you don't know, this is David Jackson, he's my counterpart in Boone. He's president and CEO of the Boone area Chamber. And we both have been privileged to serve on the Watauga EDC. I've been on the EDC for 17 years as the only Blowing Rock representative. I don't remember how many years ago that they actually made the Chamber seats, permanent seats on the EDC. But prior to that we were just up every year for reappointment. But some things are changing. And so we met a while back, David and I've been on this EDC for a long time as such we've seen some opportunity, shall we say, for some improvement. So the timing is right Joe Furman who is the county's planner is getting ready to retire at the end of this year. And so Joe, was tasked to be the economic developer for Watauga County, how many years? 19 years ago he started out, would you just do this for a little while and see goes in turn into 19 years. But Joe's done a great job with the EDC as a part time piece of his job. But David, and I believe, as does, Joe that the county needs a more permanent solution going forward for economic development for the county. And as such, David's going to share with your plan that we think we can transition to where we need to be.

David Jackson

Good evening, thank you all for, for letting us present this to you and give you an update. I know I've shared some information that's in your packet that's a little bit more formal and formative about what led us to these steps. And a big part of that, as Charles mentioned is Joe Furman. As Charles mentioned, Joe is the process of of closing out his tenure with Watauga County. And with that coincided with an opportunity for us to rethink how the EDC is structured, and how ultimately the county is represented within that structure. So let me start first with this timeline. That helps explain where we are and where

we're going. Back in the spring of this past year. Charles myself, Susan McCracken, who represented Appalachian State another appointed seat on the EDC and Joe all sat down to discuss what the succession plan would look like Joe indicated at that time that he was done, that's my Joe imitation if you were wondering. But he was he was starting to put some formality behind his retirement. And we all saw at the same time, the need for there to be a full county wide approach to economic development. There were some things that had been put in front of us that seemed to be very pointed toward specific areas of the county specific municipalities. And we sought an opportunity to hear a more broad approach and and coordinating the broad approach to this work. So that's really where this conversation started. I believe we had lunch and peppers and the whole thing sprouted from there, no pepper pun intended. From that point, we began to start to build some traction within the county staff first, we knew that for this idea to get off the ground, it had to be supported by county staff and ultimately the county commissioners who have appointed seeds. So we quickly had a meeting with the county manager and explained to him what could be possible and really went back to what had been in place for at that time. Many of you that have been around for a while will remember back in the late 80s early 90s. The Boone Area Chamber served as the administer or have the Economic Development Program in concert with the county. That relationship went away after a five year period for some things that, as Joe says, didn't really have anything to do with economic development. That was the point in time where Joe was told, hey, you know, do this for six months, and then we'll reevaluate. And I'm sorry, I misspoke. That's late 90s, early 2000s. Joe served in that that six month appointment for 19 years, as Charles mentioned. So once we went to Darren and said, you know, we're looking at maybe revisiting this model, but with a few caveats. We want to see all five municipalities in Watauga. County representative with an appointed seat on the board, not just Charles or I were happening to have somebody that is appointed to that representing, you know, just having to live in the right spot. We wanted to see Council appointed members from all five municipalities to currently exist. Larry Turnbow is the representative from the Watauga county commissioners that is appointed to that board. And Tim Futrelle has taken on the appointment from the Town of Boone. But those two are the only municipalities in the county right now that have appointments right now. There are reasons for that, historical reasons that go back aways. And fortunately, we have Joe to help tell that story to us. But with that said, it was very important for us. And when I say us, I mean the Boone Area Chamber, if we were going to take on the opportunity to be the administer again, we were not interested in anything other than a five municipality full County alinement that was important to our board important me, and really, quite honestly, that that's the way that we intended to enter into the agreement, the only way we wanted to do that. So we mapped out that plan. That plan was unanimously approved by the county commissioners on August 16 at their meeting, and since then, we have been and that we is myself, Charles and Joe, have been meeting with the very various municipalities. We've talked with a few of you already about kind of where this came from, and where we hope that it leads us. We've had similar conversation in Beech Mountain with the town of Boone. And now we have an appointment later this week up at Seven Devils. Again, we want to make sure that that people didn't just read in the paper what happened, they heard from us, what led to this what we hope to accomplish, and ultimately what we're hoping the group can achieve together. The goal here is to have all of this organized and ready to go by January 1 of 2023 that coincides with Joe's retirement at the end of the year, and also does not wait until that action takes place we can go into the new year with a with a new newly appointed EDC and an action plan in place. So, at this point in time, as we know that this slide is a little bit dim there. But it was important to us as we talked at that luncheon as the current EDC exists that that the current

economic development priorities as of now mapped out as you see here, outdoor economy, which we just heard a little bit about the the middle for Greenway for arts and culture, which is important to every last speck of dirt here in Watauga County, we all play in that game. Business and entrepreneurial support is something that the EDC has championed. And we can get into some of those specifics if you'd like to. And we also knew that with the housing conversation that's gone on in Watauga County, this body seems to stand to have a very good stake in that conversation already has Joe has been involved in that process from the beginning. He was part of the Watauga Housing trust that was recently just kind of put back into place and reorganize. So he's got some good history in that regard to help that effort. But we know that from a business community perspective and again, full county look, we could provide some good insight into that process. So current tasks that we are going through, first off to establish the organization that the county commissioners approved and that's everything from getting legal documentation in place the agreement with the county in the Boone area Chamber and how that will be facilitated. The the next big step and what we're coming to you tonight to talk about is establishing the new look Watauga County EDC. Currently there are nine I'm sorry 11 at large members on that group, and we know that group will be encouraged to reapply if they would like to continue in the new look of the EDC the county commissioners have seen our five municipality suggestion, plus the two Chambers, plus Appalachian State being a group of eight appointed seats with three more at large positions that we would like to seek and get organized prior to January 1st. So part of this will be to go and see who are going to make up those eight seats. See what skill sets are a part of that, and then work with that to inform the commissioners on what we may be missing within that EDC. Is there a certain profession is there a certain area within the community that we would like to see represented and can help them determine what those three afterwards positions will be? Ultimately people will apply, they will appoint those. They are committed, as is terms of the contract to appoint positions for those eight that I mentioned, the five muncipalities, the two chambers and App State. So that's part of this exercise here tonight is to to answer any questions you've got about the process and jumpstart the conversation about who might be best to represent Blowing Rock as a Council appointed position to that board. In the meantime, we're also working on space, the Boone Area Chamber with the help of some colleagues here for Blowing Rock or finalizing our new headquarters over on Greenway Road. We will have space, a third of our administrative contract is to provide overhead for this position. So we'll have an office for for that position there. And we'll have the opportunity once we get these positions, appointed to have some organizational meetings prior to January 1st, so we can can all understand roles, responsibilities, and ultimately what we're doing, starting on the 1st. Starting in terms of those municipality meetings, they've all been very friendly. Questions that that can be answered. And I'm happy to answer anything that you've got tonight. But again, the assurance that we want this to be a full county deal. This is not meant to be tilted toward one municipality, I know that that our organization says Boone in it, we are going to be working on behalf of the entire county in this project. And that is that is important for us because we know that for us to do anything substantive, we need the whole entire county to be a part of it. We need the region to be a part of it. And these conversations are conversations that Charles and I have daily, we feel like this new sets, we can provide a little bit better synergy in that regard, and help achieve an understanding that we're all in this together and mean what we say. And then the final thing here, project identification, one of the things that has come about and just getting out in the community and talking to folks are learning about opportunities that are available in Blowing Rock, in Beech Mountain. I'm sure we'll hear more about Seven Devils when we when we go up that way on Thursday, it's helpful for us to get out with a coalition. And listen, and I don't know that

that's been done as much over the last several years, because you're talking about one person who's got half of their time and no staff that's been asked to take this on. One thing that we'll do and taking on this administrative role is instantly give Joe a staff of people to help him with everything from social media to to hosting events. But we can also have a dedicated person for just economic development, that economic development plus other duties as assigned by the county, I'm gonna give a timeframe, which is what he's been dealing with for the last 19 years. So last thing I'll share with you here and open it up for any questions you may have Joe with maybe the happinesst picture of Joe Furman you've ever seen in your life. And our team will be there to support but I just want to illustrate that we've got a complement of professionals that are ready to pitch in on this, they've been a part of of helping formulate that agreement with the county. So we know that we're not offering up services that we get respond to, we want to make sure that we can get those checks cash that we write, so to speak. So with that said, I'd be happy to answer any questions. And Charles can help with that too. But I appreciate being able to share some details not only in this PowerPoint, but with what we submitted in the packet and hope you all will consider a representative to this group and to be a part of this process moving forward.

Vote Result

Council needs to make a nomination for this group. And then Council will need to vote.

Doug Matheson

Who or how quick are you're looking for somebody to replace Joe?

David Jackson

Joe is telling us that he is willing to give us six months at least no more than two years. He wants to retire-retire and one of the one of the designs behind this was to have the continuity to help us get the organization established so we can have a mature organization when we go seek that full time person. What we didn't want to have happen is having all of Joe's institutional memory go and with leaving the position, find a new person for a brand new organization have to go through the relationship building process with all of that, and ultimately beyond the clock there about anything that we could get accomplished realistically during that time. So this will give us time, and it can give us longer time to identify that new person is if we've got somebody that's willing to sit in the role. The Boone Area Chamber just did this really with the Boone Area Sports Commission when we started that with Rachel Lake, Rachel had established track record in the industry, and he helped us get through those initial years.

Doug Matheson

If you spoil Joe too much with the staff and everything he might stay with us.

David Jackson

I got a feeling that when that Middle Fork Greenway gets finished up, Joe Furman is going to live on that thing. We're happy to make that happen.

Charlie Sellers

Council questions? Do you want to nominate someone?

David Harwood

Thanks for all your hard work so far, Charles, David it's a wonderful thing and is long overdue.

Albert Yount

Well, I'm glad to see this happening. It's needed to happen and is long overdue in my opinion.

David Jackson

I would like to nominate Pete.

Charlie Sellers

We have a nomination for Pete. Do I have a second?

Melissa Pickett

I second that.

David Harwood

Do we need to ask Pete?

Pete Gherini

I would be happy to do it.

Albert Yount

Well, you should know where Pete's from and what Pete did.

Pete Gherini

I was president of the Santa Barbara Chamber for two years. And that was a 1,200 member organization. And I spent a lot of time with economic development. So it's not something that I have to be trained on. I've already done it.

David Jackson

If anybody speaks the language, come on. If you speak chamber need not apply.

Charlie Sellers

Are all in agreement?

ΑII

Unanimouly agree.

Shane Fox

Gave a detailed update of the water main break from July 18th.

Pete Gherini

That was fast Parker. And he spent 12 years in going through the permit process. And the chamber and fast. And all of us that were part of that team, really spent a lot of time helping them do that, but 12 years.

Charlie Sellers

Thank you, David and Charles. All right let's see water line break recap. Manager Shane Fox will give an update Thank you to everyone who helped staff, Council and citizens. Alright. Got a Public Hearing for solar panels. Planning Director Kevin Rothrock.

Albert Yount

Mayor and Council. Towns commercial design standards regulate the color and style of roofing materials and regulate the size solar panels. Council can approve any size solar panels but the zoning administrator is limited to approvals of solar panels that are 20% of the roof roof size. Upon direction Council Planning Board reviewed the current ordinance and recommended an amendment that would allow the zoning administrator to review and approve all solar panels and commercial buildings except when that building project requires a special use permit. And in such case, you have the authority to approve those types of designs. Current ordinance text is attached for you. What was recommended by the planning board was to strike the last two sentences of that paragraph. So we would now read solar panels shall complement the roof shape materials colors shall be designed to clarify reflectivity. Solar panels that are visible, from streetrs or adjacent properties are subject to review and approval through a zoning permit or special use permit. Loosen that up a little bit to allow our staff to prove it on commercial buildings. Also tonight, at the planning board we had Adrian Tate from Sketch Line Architecture, Landon Pennington with Collaborative Solar and George Santucci with the Town of Boone to share with us new innovations, new things that are happening, with solar energy, and so they have presentation they'd like to share with you. And then I'll come back, discuss specifics.

George Santucci

Thanks, everybody, for having us tonight. We'll keep our presentation short and sweet. And all we want to do is create a couple of things and answer your questions about solar. And so if I would make four points about solar, I'm Landon Pennington with Collaborative Solar. And I am a teacher first and foremost, I teach at Appalachian State.. But I'm also an entrepreneur here locally. And so I'm not going Blowing Rock resident of downtown Boone I've been here for 20 years. So, you know, economic development is near and dear to my heart. But I'm also kind of anchored in that for profit, sorry, nonprofit institution. So education is one very important part of my life and very important part of this community. As we all know, here today, we're talking about solar panels. So if I had a couple of points to bring up today, I'd bring up four. And first of all, I would say that we have to kind of debunk a lot of these myths about solar panels. And the first and foremost is the aesthetic value of solar. And so solar can be somewhat aesthetically pleasing, if done correct. And so, you know, what I'm saying is that a lot of people do solar panels is not in harmony with the value of the architecture and the roof shapes that are out there today. But when done appropriately, solar panel can blended you know, basically in harmony with the roof. And with innovations, today, we have black frame with a black back sheet that can look, you know, most roofs or asphalt shingles. And so as a result a black solar panels home blends in from the roof. If I recall from the planning board, the number of planning board members were here to be like how long have those solar pannels been up on Sketchline Archtecture 4 Forty Four's

roof, and they were like, never seen them were like, seven years. And so no one had really recognize they were there, which was an overall good thing because you want it to blend in with our, with our space and with our town and with the style of our characteristic buildings around here. So first and foremost, that's a static value. Secondly, and probably most importantly, is solar can be economically beneficial to without even viewing it in the ripple effect of the economies, solar can be economically beneficial to the end user to that member, that meter owner, if you will, the consumer. And for a business, you know, not only do they have the 30% tax credit, they're anxious about getting in the modern world that can depreciate the assets. So, you know, for the economic benefit of a business owner, it's really important for them, they'll see a stock market like return for a solar panel invested in the Blue Ridge Energy footprint, which serves the Town of Blowing Rock. And so these guys often these business owners, guys and girls, in this case, often want to see want to make themselves not only say they won't see themselves save money, but they want to make their business more resilient. And so we need to see my recommendation. We empower them to do that. And, thirdly, with respect to solar panels, not only aesthetic value and the economic benefit, but solar is environmentally beneficial. And we need to be looking forward like our water issue here. Order has always been an issue. We just take it for granted that it as we open our tap it comes to us, but our resources are extremely limited. And we need to be aware that we have a responsibility to take care of those and harness them for future generations. And solar is one of those things where we're, you know, if we look at our community right now, I'm not sure if most people are aware, but the energy that lights this projector that we're looking at right here is primarily made up of coal, natural gas. It's not guite thirds, but we could think about it for simple, simplistic understanding of how that projector is lit right there. About 10% of our state is renewables but all the new generation that's going in is wind and solar in our country. And so we're transitioning take away from that, there'll be a blended time I support the blended energies, I support a blended energy grid. It's fantastic. However, solar will be those modern innovations will occur in solar and wind, the modern installations that are going on right now. You don't kind of you can just look at the research. And that's what's going down. And, you know, those are the, those are the top three, I could speak about many more. But overall, I'd be happy to take any questions and not take up too much of your time today, but be happy to hear from anyone from the crowd, click through the slides. Alright, so on the static now, you can still left inside this is actually in Tennessee, but happens to be the most convenient roof to install, and it's a black metal roof. But you can see the black panels there, you can hardly notice, you know, and likewise, on the 4 Forty Four office, that's probably the most recent installation to the downtown area, you'll see a similar rooftop they're going hand in hand with so speaking to the resiliency, we're going to transition all of you are going to own an electric car for five years, I assure you that. My car to fill up George's car to fill up is about six bucks, you know, it's a fill up, but to charge my battery fully, you know, I can own a couple of 3500 Chevy pickups, and I can assure you it's not six bucks. Lucky to get a gallon for six bucks. You know. So when when we transition to the clean energy, we have the ability to fuel lots of things. I think my businesses kind of mission, if you will, we're for profit company, but it's to help catalyze our community in the transitioning to that, that clean space. See what else we got up here. This is a High Country business owner, Carolina Timber Works. They just recently installed this pretty massive solar system. I think Mr. Yount knows it well, that the Blue Ridge Energy can be a little challenging. But even with the challenges that interconnection presents in the Blue Ridge Energy footprint, you can still come out really good economically. And you can set your business apart. And so as we transition if we have any questions, be happy to take them. But George transition, to talk about Boone's initiatives, and why. Any questions

or thoughts? Great to be back, I know, you know, me wearing a very different hat. I used to be the Executive Director of the River Conservancy. And I have the pleasure of coming and speaking to Town Council many times about restoration projects on the Middle Fork and elsewhere. And now it's a fairly new municipal employee, I certainly feel your pain and applaud your staff and everybody for trying to tackle that water main break. That's a that's a monster of steel. And if you follow Boone's Facebook at all, you'll see that we have water leaks on a regular basis. So we certainly can. You know, we certainly feel your pain on on all of that and maintaining all that infrastructure here in the mountains where it freezes and thaws on a regular basis. It's just a constant battle. So again, just kudos to you and your staff and for y'all for running around getting water. That's awesome. Anyway, I am George Santucci, I am the sustainability and Special Projects Manager for the Town of Boone. And it's a fairly new position, I started January 20, of 2021. So a little over a year and a half ago, I started this role and the goal, the reason I was hired, John Ward was our Town Manager at the time was was tasked with a with a large task, and that is this doing so really robust and aggressive climate neutrality goals. And, and John quickly realized that as manager, he's wearing way too many hats and trying to achieve these goals at the same time. He's running the Town it's silly. And so he needed somebody who's just tasked with with achieving these goals. So I was I was honored that he was willing to hire me to do this position. So and I'm furthermore honored to tell you today, that Boone right now is the only Town in the state of North Carolina who can say, the energy we consume as a municipality, is from 100% renewable sources as of right now. And it's luckily due to utilities. So while Blue Ridge Energy and New River Light power can both be challenging to negotiate with, and I do it regularly, they can also be, and they're a critical part of a solution, there's no way we're gonna get this done without them, we need them as a critical partner, we have to work with them to achieve these goals. So the two ways, we've done it immediately and how we got it done so quickly as an blueridge energy actually installed a 10 megawatt solar array just down the mountain here and Granite Falls, and allowed Boone to buy into that at a premium, because it is a more expensive product right now. And then New River Lighting and Power, secured a hydropower agreement to subsidize the natural gas that they currently have access to. So we were able to buy the hydropower again at a premium effectively at two cents per kilowatt hour premium. But if you know anybody or have a business in Boone that is on New River Light and Power, you've got letter from them saying that their rates are about to go up 20% because natural gas is going through the roof. And so we're going to start to see fossil fuels and renewables, renewables be a premium. And they're going to be on par here pretty soon at a cost per watt production. And so, to Landon's point, the transition is happening, the new inflation Reduction Act that the federal government has just passed, it's only going to really foster this even further they the incentives that are built into that act, people are going to be clamoring to start installing solar on their roofs and things of that nature. So the mechanisms are in place and it's and it's moving forward. So just super quick, I don't want to belabor this but Boone this is this my strategy for achieving climate neutrality in the Town of Boone, there's effectively five steps that we can take to eliminate fossil fuels and remove greenhouse gases from our footprint. And that's changed the energy that's what we're talking about changing from natural gas production or coal production, to renewable sources, hydro, solar, wind, any of those sources all qualify account. That even nuclear is carbon neutral, but it's not nobody likes to say that I don't even like to sit here in a minute. But it is anyway, then technical control of demand that that again is more Landon's. But that's using the energy when peak hours using the energy when it's cheap and trying to move consumptions when you can get such a so you can run the water plant, and hours of the day when the energy is cheaper the Town will save money. So that's just one example. Reducing

consumption obviously. So energy efficiency and buildings and ways of reducing the power bill are critical on the generating locally. So that's again here what we're talking about. So I'm pursuing projects constantly to figure out how can we get more solar here in the high country? How can we install municipal and utility scale solar, not just rooftop solar, but to increase many megawatts we can generate right here in our backyard. It's a resiliency thing, too. I mean, the interconnect with the water is the same kind of a thing and then runs out of water, and we're desperate and we need help with Blowing Rock, we can get that help and then Blowing Rock same way back. So it's just a matter of having those resources in a local right here in our backyard. And then the fifth one, I hate, and I hope it goes away, because we're generating so much power, but that's buying carbon offsets. And so that's paying other people to generate the power somewhere else, not locally, and just buying that green credit. I would be glad to answer questions or if there are any for Landon.

David Harwood

George, would you be willing to share the commerce part of conversation that you had the other day, about your kind of back of the napkin calculations for what Boone could produce? Compared to what its needs are with just with regard to solar.

George Santucci

Yeah, so this is this is kind of hot off the presses and still in the vetting process, but working together with Appalachian Voices, and a professor from App State to do a high level analysis of all our rooftops in Boone. We just recently flew the town. So we have really high level accurate aerial photography, we have accurate delineation of building footprints throughout the entire town. So he did an analysis based on all of that data and using solar data from sources like the National Energy Lab Laboratory, and we effectively can produce in a theoretical manner. I have definitely stressed that but we can right now if we put eight if we covered every rooftop with 80% solar panels If we could produce enough energy to cover all the Boone's load, both the University, the community and the town itself.

ΑII

But that was only while you have sunshine.

George Santucci

That is correct. Yes, sir. That's where the batteries come in you know, we'll have to start exploring. But I think from a municipal point of view and trying to achieve those 2050 goals, and working with the with the utilities, right, that's that, to know that that's possible. I wouldn't never claim that we could get 100% of the town's needs just from solar panels on the roofs. But knowing that that is theoretically possible, means that's a huge arrow in the quiver, right. That's a big tool in that toolbox. And so, when we're seeking other sources that, you know, is it realistically 30%? Is that realistic? And 50%? Is that realistic? is 70%? That's kind of what we're that's what we're trying to nail down to right now. Yeah. And they're, they're proposing to install five more windows up there at that new innovation campus of their building. That was I saw no disaster. Yeah, I mean, we should, we should not limit ourselves to anyone means of production or generation. And I mean, to Landon's point, the smallest scale so when you get down to a residence, it's actually super easy to generate enough to, to power that particular. And even small businesses, certainly this building, you could, you could achieve that with the battery backup system that he's talking about.

David Harwood

Kuttos to you for taking Boone as far as you've taken them.

George Santucci

Thank you. I'm not done yet.

Doug Matheson

We keep talking about selling it back to the grid. When I worked at ASU, I was part of the team that kept up the solar system. And we used it for heat and hot water and it sounds like we're not saying anything about some of the larger motels, hotels, taking something like this. And using it just like we would of used at ASU for heating, hot water it's all just selling it back to the grid.

George Santucci

And/or storing it in your own batteries and consuming it locally. A big key to achieving full climate neutrality is 100% conversion to electric. So all those heat sources, all those heating systems all that's how water systems really need to migrate to electric systems. And if they're heat, you know, if they're heat pump based on their electric boilers and things of that nature, then that's where your solar can really kick in and feed those systems and drive systems. And then again, if you have storage, you can run them through the night

Charlie Sellers

Let's open our public hearing and move forward with this address this ordinance.

Doug Matheson

I make a motion to open the public hearing.

Charlie Sellers

Okay. Public Hearing is now open. Do we have anyone in the public that would like to come up and speak on this solar panel? Change in the ordinance for the town of one? Do we have a motion to close the public hearing?

Albert Yount

So moved.

Charlie Sellers

Do we have a second

Melissa Pickett

second?

Charlie Sellers

Okay. All those in favor.

ΑII

Unanimously approved

Charlie Sellers

Now moving right along. Council, what's your thoughts on the change in the ordinance?

ΑII

Motion to approve.

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Okay any further discussion?

Albert Yount

I just want to ask Kevin, are you sure you will do this

Charlie Sellers

Ok how do you all vote?

Kevin Rothrock

Yes.

ΑII

Unanimously approved.

Charlie Sellers

Thank you guys. Thank you so much moving right along. Ice House lease.

Shane Fox

So the Town of Blowing Rock owns the historic ice house that was built around 1930. It is at 140 Main Street. We have been in the process of leasing that building for quiet some time the current lease ends on 12-31-2022. We decided about a month ago that we would look to re-advertise for bids on the lease of the Ice House with the lease beginning around January 1 of 2023. On 8-15 based on NC General Statutes requirements, we did issue a public notice for accepting the bids. During that time. We did accept those until Friday, September 2nd. During that time bid received two bids, one from Studio M and the other from Take Heart. The first bid was received on August 29th. The second one was received on September 1st as part of the bid document, versus just accepting the low bid per say, we did put a number of criteria in there that we stressed as the bidders to take into account in answering starting with downtown compatibility, what type of business or what type of entity would be best at the Ice House. Looking at the history of business, what type of business and the history of the business we are discussing as part of the bid document, operational hours focusing on consistency of hours and months of operation during that process. And then the type of business with retail getting preference

and then of course asking during the bid process for them to include a lease term along with the lease of land. You do have in your packet, the details of both the bid documents that were received on the 29th of August and September 1, again from Studio and from Take Heart LLC. So I'll be glad to answer any questions. I did not include the details here. But you do have own those documents that was included in the public pack.

Charlie Sellers

Thoughts?

Albert Yount

Well I've been searching from the year this building was built.

Shane Fox

1930 is what I found during the Historical Society's presentation of the red plaque. I didn't add, the next step would be for discussion tonight. If there is a recommendation and a vote taken tonight to move forward with we do have a public hearing process as of NC General Statute. So we would have to advertise the intentions along with the details of that bid and have a public hearing at a regular scheduled or special meeting. Tonight's discussion and if you vote tonight wouldn't need to be moved towards a public hearing with a 30 day notice is that correct? Alan the 30 day notice given within that.

Albert Yount

Well, I would just ask Allen what alternatives. Do we have do we have yes to this bidder yes to that bidder or are there alternatives?

Allen Moseley

Re-advertise. If you weren't happy with the responses of the advertisement for the bidders, you could readvertise.

Albert Yount

Well I receive some information that maybe the Manager could deal with one of the applicants. Is that right, or wrong?

Shane Fox

So the the point, what Mr. yarts? asking is, if we were to select someone tonight, could we dictate different lease terms than what was put in a bid document?

Allen Moseley

Yes.

Melissa Pickett

You're asking if we can negotiate the terms?

Albert Yount

I am asking hypothetically if it could be done through the Manager.

Charlie Sellers

Otherwise, you want the lease structure to change the requirements.

Albert Yount

I think there's one sticking point of what we sent out. But it is not the entirety of what we're looking? And is there this would be for you Allen, is there a way to bring that in line with something we could accept?

Allen Moseley

The terms necessary for the job advertised, you're going to consider approval to be specific in what the terms are.

Shane Fox

So for my criteria stand point, this body has the ability to choose based on criteria that's listed here behind from that discussions tonight can be towards anything lease terms, operating hours amounts that was within your rights to discuss or give recommendations, within that doesn't have to necessarily be accepted tonight. But if there's things that were not in the RFQ that was submitted that would need to be discussed or recommended, we'd have to go back to one of the bidders and see if that was accepted in terms of the bidder. So if there's operating hours, like I said, there's amount. And again, Allen, please jump in. If there's things that he won't change from the documents that are submitted recommendations that we'd have, we'd have to get obviously approval from the bidder whether or not that would be acceptable on their terms. One year, two year, three years. X amount, X hours, that type of thing. So if that's all within discussion tonight,

Albert Yount

That is what I was asking, can we do that and it appears we can.

Charlie Sellers

What what are you considering? Think needs to be changed in the RFQ?

Albert Yount

I am not talking about the RFQ. I am talking about the bidder.

Charlie Sellers

Ok I understand. Well would you all like to move public hearing in 30 days to allow the public to speak?

Melissa Pickett

In order to do that, don't we have to choose one of the two bidders?

Shane Fox

We would advertise the detailed full details of the of the lease terms of the hearing.

Charlie Sellers

But we don't have to choose bidder si that correct?

Shane Fox

We would for the public hearing. So we would have to state the Town of Blowing Rock intends on leasing the IceHouse to x bidder, for x terms, with X amount of lease payments to be paid over those terms within that we would have to publicly advertise those pieces to be in line with NC General Statutes and then give 30 day notice for the public to then be able to speak at the next meeting.

Melissa Pickett

If I'm understanding this correctly tonight, what we need done is we need to recommend one of the two bidders that has come forward. If there's any stipulations or changes we would like to see done to what they offered us and then put that up for public. Is that correct?

Shane Fox

Correct.

Melissa Pickett

Okay.

Pete Gherini

So with what Melissa just said for discussion purposes, I'll move that we accept Studio M.

Albert Yount

I would second that motion for discussion.

Charlie Sellers

Okay. Further discussion?

David Harwood

Yeah, I would like to say that if I'm looking at the potential revenue, this would bring in it represents about two 1000s of percentage of our Town's revenue. So it's, it's pretty minor. I think we asked for bids, we got bids. I think that if I'm looking at the two bids, comparatively, that Take Heart probably matched up better than Studio M on a number of situations, number of categories. So I'm not quite sure why we would go with studio M. And I think very highly of your business. But in looking at my job as representing the best interests of the town, it looks to me like Take Heart is the better avenue. And I think that if we're going to uphold our end of this, we need to make a decision tonight, and then move on to public hearing as soon as possible because the lease is expiring.

Pete Gherini

As I understand it, the person that has least now uses it for storage. And so that doesn't say, if you want to put it out there for people to use it, then it shouldn't be store should be somebody that brings in people that's open to the public.

David Harwood

Take Hearts proposal stated that they were going to open that as a retail location, October 1st.

Pete Gherini

They have been told or whoever has that shop many times in the past that she didn't follow the dictates of the lease. Am I reading that right?

Shane Fox

The current lease does state operating days and operating hours. That is correct. Only Monday, Thursday, Friday and Saturday. 10 to 6 is what's in currently that she's under.

Doug Matheson

So that wasn't a 6 day?

Shane Fox

The current lease is four days. current lease that was accepted. That expires 12-31 includes four days; Monday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday 10-6, has been stipulated the operating hours

Melissa Pickett

Currently this has been for how many years Shane?

Shane Fox

On December 31 it will be two.

Albert Yount

Take Heart has had two rounds with us am I my correct?

Shane Fox

Two leases?

Albert Yount

Correct?

Shane Fox

Yes, this is second lease with us.

Albert Yount

And both times this very subject came up and I'm troubled by somebody and I can't take their word for something. And I know what David's saying and I agree with David. I like to deal with people that talk straigh. This was a big issue a couple of years back. Sue Sweeting made it a big issue. And we got an answer. And I haven't seen any of that answer come to fruition and I'm troubled by that very much so.

Charlie Sellers

Okay

Doug Matheson

Should we choose Studio M can we ask to negotiate the price? Closer?

Shane Fox

Allen can weigh in, it is within your rights tonight to pick either or, or neither. And re-advertise it's within your rights to pick either or, and stipulate the lease terms, years and amounts doesn't have to be accepted, but it is within your rights to do so.

Charlie Sellers

You can change your motion that you made. To say that you would accept ABC company at a certain amount for a certain term, am I correct Allen?

Melissa Pickett

The other question I would have about the other proposal would be a change of use for the building. And there was nothing put in their proposal about who would be responsible for changing the inside of the building. For if they were going to be funding that. And if we were going to require the building to put back since is a historical building put back to its former, or its current situation, if they when they move out at the end of their lease

Doug Matheson

I think we've always had in the lease that it would be restored, no matter who had it to its original no matter who has it. Whenever they leave. I think that's always been in our lease that it will be restored.

Shane Fox

Not sure to what detail but yes, it does stipulate the upfit part, responsibility of the leasee, restoring that back not sure what detail if you recall, given what that may require, or you are referring to the current condition, condition for walls and windows? Yes.

Charlie Sellers

Who made that motion? Are you willing to amend your motion?

Pete Gherini

I will amend that to take you mentioned the points that you thought should be it dollar amount.

Charlie Sellers

Dollar amount. Year to year, however you want to change it, it's your motion. Okay.

Pete Gherini

I would say the amount of rent the term and the responsibility of changing it to whatever would be needed to operate Studio M.

Charlie Sellers

I think what you need to do is at putting \$1 for what you want dollar amount in your motion, which you feel like that building should lease for any term.

Melissa Pickett

Their term was in the proposal of three years.

Shane Fox

Three years at \$800 a month was the proposal for Studio M.

Doug Matheson

But we can set that to whatever we want.

Charlie Sellers

That's correct.

Pete Gherini

Yeah, we're all for the sake of discussion, I'd be open to hearing what everybody thinks would be a fair rent. I mean, somebody made the comment that in terms of the overall budget, it's kind of miniscule what we're talking about here, so I'm open to hearing what you all think what would be fair,

David Harwood

I think what would be fair, it's too It seems to me both Take Heart and Studio M gave reasonable proposals. And I'm sure that they both based on their pro forma of their business, and I think that it would be good for us to accept that as it was presented.

Albert Yount

I wouldn't disagree with that.

Pete Gherini

Yeah, I don't agree with that either.

Albert Yount

No I do agree with it

Pete Gherini

Say it again Albert

Albert Yount

Is accepting the bids as presented.

Pete Gherini

Yeah. So both bids?

Charlie Sellers

One or the other.

Pete Gherini

One or the other. Okay. Then I agree with that.

Charlie Sellers

Okay, we have a motion on the table. We have a second. Any further discussion?

Albert Yount

Well, let's let the clerk read.

Charlie Sellers

Would you read the motion please Hilari.

Hilari Hubner

Let me make sure I understand the motion. Pete made the motion to accept Studio M. Are you saying that with the bid that they gave of \$800 for a 3 year lease? You're not changing the amount? Is that correct?

Pete Gherini

I think it needs to be a figure that is acceptable to the Council. And is a fair rent. Is that the difference between the \$800 and the \$1,200? Is that's what we're talking about.

Charlie Sellers

You just answered your own question.

Doug Matheson

Right.

Charlie Sellers

So where do you go with the number?

Pete Gherini

For sake of discussion, let's say \$950.

David Harwood

I don't think any of us up here are in a position to determine what is a fair rent.

Albert Yount

That's where I am David.

David Harwood

I don't know what the comparables would be for that, even if there are comparables. I just think that we asked for, we asked for bids and we got bids and we can either accept or reject those bids. Barring

anything that's just wildly unreasonable and I don't see anything wildly unreasonable about \$900 in three years.

Charlie Sellers

You want to amend your motion or keep it?

Pete Gherini

No keep it

Charlie Sellers

Okay Pete's gonna keep his motion as originally stated. Which was what?

Hilari Hubner

Accept Studio M, at the original bid of \$800 per month. Correct?

Charlie Sellers

That's what you said right Pete?

Pete Gherini

I thought said \$900.

Charlie Sellers

Okay, so he's changing it he wants to go with \$950. Now Albert you made the second are you amenable to this?

Albert Yount

Yes, so he's reverted back to his original work.

ΑII

He changed his motion tom \$950 for the three years for the three years okay

Albert Yount

What was bid? \$800

Charlie Sellers

The original bid was \$800. He changed his motion to state he would be amenable to a \$950 increase and given her given that business three years stop right.

Albert Yount

Now I thought I just heard agreement on what she bid.

Hilari Hubner

He changed it he changed to \$950

Charlie Sellers

Okay, we have a first we have a second any further discussion? Albert how do you vote

Albert Yount

Tell me the procedure again

Charlie Sellers

Okay. We will advertise it will be a faster 30 days public hearing will be held next council meeting for discussion correct?

Shane Fox

Correct and the motion is to accept Studio M's bid as presented, however, with an amount of \$950 for three years versus \$800.

Vote Result

Albert and Pete voted yes. David, Melissa and Doug voted no. Motion didn't pass.

Doug Matheson

I'd like to make a motion we rebid.

Charlie Sellers

We have a motion on the table to rebid Do we have a second?

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any further discussion on rebidding?

ΑII

Unanimously approved.

Charlie Sellers

Okay. It will be re-bid.

Shane Fox

We will follow that same process,

Charlie Sellers

Same process. This will come up again at our October meeting. And then it will be heard again at our November meeting for public hearing. We're gonna recess for about 15 minutes. I am going to defer to, Doug, for the North Main Street Sidewalk, correct?

Doug Chapman

Yes. Thank you, Mayor Council. We've been talking about doing the North Main sidewalk for a few years. We've talked about it at retreat. What we talked about the last retreat was we would do that project with the Main Street project. That includes that we're doing the waterline, we're doing portions of the sewer line. We're doing the bids to do the conduits for an underground underground utility. What we're proposing is that we would add phase one to phase two in order to sidewalk project that would take the sidewalk from the end of the Speckled Trout parking lot over to the other end of Hill Street. So this layout is the original one that was proposed a couple of years ago, which I think was before we got into the COVID heavier outdoor dining. So this area will be different when it actually gets done based on how things were being discussed with property owners. And a little bit different right here, because I think I'll have to locate a utility pole rather than that area. So that's a landing spot for the conduits, if I recall correctly. So the area is going to look a little bit different than this, we'll go down, we have this institution in between where the US aliens. So this extends all the way down to Hill Street. And the reason phase three is left out is because the expectation that property developers decided to be taken care of as a project. So you have our contract, add that work it, we're adding it to the Main Street project, but it's a separate contract, just like the one for the conduits. We had a meeting yesterday where we met with Blueridge Electric months ago and talked about how you move this pole is this here that has to be handled in these structures over here. We've got a white handle all last. So that can happen. And that pole can come out. So we'll have full sidewalk all the way down through there.

Albert Yount

Can you go back to the previous phase three, use the term expectation? Yeah. We're not volum risk son. That day it ends there.

George Santucci

Are we we would at this

Albert Yount

at this point. Yeah. Yes. But when he develops, we will have the same about

Charlie Sellers

Correct? Yes, the

Doug Chapman

code will require when that property is developing for there to be in preview. I mean, we've approved several plans for that property, one of at least one of those plans have this in CMD through this incentive problem.

Kevin Rothrock

Okay. Because we've had meetings with them last night last year, previous disasters up through this, would you rather have something happen free to win the mainstream? I think we do.

Melissa Pickett

I think it depends on how the rest of the property is developed. Personally. I don't think it me personally, I don't think it has to be right on 321 But it has to fit with the rest of the developer.

Shane Fox

So we're not planning on adding any none are proposed at this time. That's not saying that they can't be proposed somewhere to crosswalk just now, that isn't, you know, wasn't there before we proposed it, we'd have to go through DOD. As part of that post process. Reason I

Doug Matheson

mentioned that you have so many people trying to cross Sunday we're trying to cross get to know.

Doug Chapman

There's not a good visibility spot through here. If you're at Hill Street, you can't see around the corner very well from this. But you can do this. Same thing happens over here. If you had once forever been here, medical, you can see what's

Melissa Pickett

the best places that the Blowing Rock in driveway? I'm not saying I have no dog in that fight anymore. But in all honesty in that that's the best place.

Pete Gherini

So Doug, on that phase one that doesn't have to do with a sidewalk, but come across the street. And I have been in Elrick home watching that curve on the opposite side of the street, and somebody's gonna get killed. Someday soon, because cars come around, and they don't see a pedestrian because of the building. And so there has to be some kind of barrier. But I've mentioned that to Shane a couple times. And it there's I think we really need to look at that. And I mean, it doesn't have anything to do with the sidewalk but yeah, walking down the street, right? Well, but when Main Street makes that curb, there's not a whole lot of room. And if a car is coming down towards ELRA cone and down Main Street. Sometimes people can you know, be surprised by how fast and how narrow the spaces for a car come down. All I'm saying is we should look at some kind of protection for the pedestrian

Shane Fox

it's where the silence essentially opens up the department around the curve is it it's where

Pete Gherini

you gotta go up a little scale right starting from where that red arrow is. Or a bar just around

George Santucci

it's like we're there we're

Charlie Sellers

right there it is. Yeah, yeah. Yeah. I mean sharp.

Doug Chapman

Is it lasers? Ariane occur no, it's more TV stops okay. Yeah,

Melissa Pickett

let's talk to penguin

Doug Matheson

imaginary

Doug Chapman

that's an area where we might want to look and see if adding curb and sidewalk does work in that area. I don't know if it will I mean, some of those areas won't there's not

Pete Gherini

a lot of space. Not a lot of space just march

Albert Yount

rumored habit in phase three.

Shane Fox

Still waiting the developers are waiting the governor

Melissa Pickett

has there been discussion with the property owners already in phase one and two

Albert Yount

release research

Charlie Sellers

common to most civil war is done spoke trout to situation back in upstream right place to have extended reservoir

Albert Yount

net Bolin Lake basically three places to put work

Charlie Sellers

was a handicap to

Albert Yount

figure out how to

Kevin Rothrock

get with great building Oh Simon palletising from the

Doug Chapman

we've talked to the property owner that bout the heartbeat property to

Shane Fox

progressive denied for approval when he was contract and informed with the design, adding it to the bid document and then from the bid the bid results will determine whether what

Albert Yount

we have motioning that's gonna be 100 bid and

Doug Chapman

yes, we're gonna have Have a division for water division for say we're a division for underground utility conduits, division for hookah and they will each be set up as is a can be taken or not taken. Okay.

Melissa Pickett

So moved.

Pete Gherini

Second

Vote Result

discussion? How? Yes, yes. Yeah. Yes, thank you. Moving right along Oak Street, Oak Street project Street, Rob Williams improve

Allen Moseley

drainage and so on.

Shane Fox

I can start by so we were unable to add this to the agenda last week in a timely fashion. So I apologize for not getting this information. Now, you do have in front of you and we can make it available for the public and I can bring it up in the screen. If the dating back for about 18 months or so we've had a couple of instances of water damage alone, the Oak Street and go forth area, usually after a heavy rain downpour. From that our insurance company the League of Miss Patty's has each time accepted the claim and paid on the claim. But however, due to several of the the amounts of stuff circled the flames they did hire an independent engineer the league did to look at this area and from that there was recommendations made of some potential repairs that they felt like were needed. We asked McGill associates our town engineer to take a look at the recommendations along with discussing whether or not there needs to be other alternatives looked at that's what folks here tonight to discuss is what those recommendations look like Gus pictures along with a quote that we received just yesterday

Doug Chapman

so look for those this shows this is the the two things that the future extending recommended is replacement of this drop on the damn standard for dropping forwards I can see the hitches this flow installer was getting in this culvert where anger straight comes into go towards this 15 inch goal they've recommended making them at each goal so these targets be larger obviously we have to reflect prepared a concrete driveway and do the asshole repairs box something in so that the hole doesn't get bigger so that we can control the flow the way of handling all this medicine by this will have an infinite

beard we'll talk about this as well this at this point so I'm looking at the sex this part comes down Oak Street this is the other end of that door you can't see the phone very well but it says who the borrower is around the corner is that is that such deep in that area in the water when it's important issues across so we're going to have out for more networking come straight down and slow and concrete flew to extra network before she was cross the road. And in button things how fake this minute we have water that comes off great and he runs down to describe it right in his with it in which this and that goes to that link which goes across to another insert over here. They get and that's it. That's the input three right there every single occur. So there's no there's endless endless one only drag and drop. We're proposing to put new topics so the full project would include replacing this driveway culvert and repairing the driveway by replacing the culvert and go forth we'll be replacing the tops of these three instead of hanging ungraded top then have leaves that get catch the leaves and pub Works has to go out plated every time right so we'll use of open throat solid concrete top so that the debris can carry on and carry on through. In the end we will obviously be slotted drain can allow iostream above that driveway and other skin experts to do clones possible capsules. This there's a section here where there's a small bar thing but a little bit harder on the side. There's no even guard or freethinker out there. So it's easy to put a little bit larger burden there. We met at the town staff and McGill met out there with our mount construction, and went over what we wanted to all work on Vita confirm that they gave some grace and 16,003 concerns and the probably will review the unit process all that seems to be reasonable for the amount of work that we're talking about.

Shane Fox

Now, what is the cost factor? We did have \$35,000 set aside in this year's budget, the 33 331 amount that is remaining, we propose to you in the information you have in front of you as part of the budget movement, some budget savings we've had on a couple of other production picks and Mr. Newman has worked diligently in finding that there's additional revenue sources through microphone. Correct. We are not proposing any font match utilization.

Doug Matheson

Would you describe the open top just a little bit that the sight words, sight

Doug Chapman

let me go back to the photo. Sorry. If you look at the US, then solid will still be a little bit lower than the road. So you're going to have a concrete age here. That'll be the front edge. And it'll have hopefully underneath water run, stick up above the run. I mean, there's going to be an extra layer. But if you think about it, there's an age here. And actually, there's a whole product against the run. So get in the way this stage be about the second language to be about design, you'll have that concrete will sit right in here. And it will move us toward that direction. So maybe he's talking about sour wood he's a little slower than looks at look at this. It still be lower than mean if and I said as we sit down there, because close here, they might have hit the end. But they're gonna drag their car and if you look at the UPS truck but spike, right? Because this ride was 10 feet wide and seven hears about here's the UPS

ΑII

isn't possible to get any money from the OTC and they gave good work around

Shane Fox

the proposed changes that we're making are not the one covered would lead. Although

Melissa Pickett

it's insane Colbert for her

Albert Yount

driveway, can you get enough clever over the pipe keep from crack.

Doug Chapman

One of the things we talked about was putting concrete things because it's boring that it's not coming Great. So we did talk about them because it probably you will because we can't lower the cup anymore. So the bigger COVID is going to be taller. So I'm gonna have as much

Doug Matheson

As we talked about as far as reimbursed upon for some of the Storm, Storm management grants that are out there. So many grants out there math, storm water and about funding for any of that.

Shane Fox

Right. So, Doug, and I had hoped, I guess probably the retreat being time we may bring this up. We could do it sooner about this but essentially looking at establishing as best a stormwater fund that would pile up some of the say something but one of the grant money is dependent on whether or not you have a stormwater fund set up what your storm water plan is. And so we will need to establish some of that some of the grant money can be applied for but whether or not that could be reimbursement based, is unknown, yet to be determined what that might look like if we're able to achieve something that we have discussed. Having a public discussion with with council on setting up the stormwater fund and along with a former national water plan etc.

Doug Chapman

Well, some of that setting up a stormwater fund is to charge a stormwater fee, right. The the state of North Carolina Division water infrastructure that does water projects and sewer projects, and we've talked about funding with them before they do projects based on your financial situation and your need. And your financial situation is very good. So you don't score very well in those categories. And that's why the town hasn't been successful at trying to get grant monies and those kinds of funds, stormwater is a little different, but it still looks at some of the same indicators. And the town doesn't score very well on those economic indicators. So those things you'll form poorly. But if you can tailor the project and the need to what the way the project's forwards, because these four projects, it's with you, we talked about the park and recreation trust fund the party grants, they were scored, and then their bliss. So the cycle before last blood rock sport number one, and they funded. So but with division one, or infrastructure, everything's basketball, doesn't matter. Anything else. So if you don't score, well, you don't get money. The good thing is, is there's, it's this is a new program. So we don't know how many people don't apply or how well it's all go, how much is funded, their funding planning grants, and their funding construction grains. And the planning is probably easier to get than construction is at this

Shane Fox

point. You don't. But I would agree that the time has come on, I would recommend that we move forward with discussions on setting up more formalized stormwater plan and essentially maybe a fund as well, and what that might look like so we can move forward with that. They are you're correct. There there seems to be many more complaints that continue to come in based on our rainfall and some of our storms that we receive more regularly now. So there is the that we could absolutely I think present as part of that process.

David Harwood

I make a motion to accept this proposal.

Albert Yount

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any further discussion? How do you vote?

ΑII

Unanimously approved.

Charlie Sellers

Yes. Okay. As mayor, I want to say first off, Congratulations to Mr. Shane Fox for his awardthat presented to him Friday evening by Doug Matheson as Town Manager of the Year. And you know, we'll see what's up for next year. I want to say congratulations to App State. They had a really great game Saturday I know lot of us attended and you're very pleased to see what took place. I think they did a great job. And unfortunately note Maurice Ewing passed away the other day the memorial service will be at Rumple on Saturday the 24 at 4pm So that's situation but I'm would like to say on the bright brighter note I had a meeting with Highland Southern attractions and they visted Blowing Rock and had nothing but compliments.

David Harwood

I'm sorry to hear about Maurice. I didn't know that. We was a huge asset to our community. So I'm sorry to hear that and and they very noteworthy volunteer in our community. I also want to say congratulations, Shane. Well deserved. And for those that weren't there, Shane immediately deferred all of that on to his team. And that's just the kind of person he is. But that team doesn't operate without a good leader and that is definitely you.

Melissa Pickett

I am proud of Shane and congratulations. You make this job so much easier.

Doug Matheson

Congradulations Shane I was previllaged that night to do that. But we also had another Blowing Rock person honored that could not be there and he was the most outstanding rule transportation advisory committee member and that's Mr. Cullie Tarlton.

Pete Gherini

Thanks to Shane and to Matt, for taking care of that water issue up on upper Sunset which we looked at had a number of times and it all got fixed and looks great. The neighbors are happy because the water is not doing what it's supposed to. So thank you for that. Secondly, I had talked with Kevin and Brian, about the person that has the coffee shop there at Sunset and 321. It looks like a jungle there. And you said that it was supposed to be done a week ago, and it's still not done. It'd be tomorrow or Thursday at the latest. Just one other quick point, we had our TDA meeting on the sixth, covered a lot of stuff, but just a couple of highlights. The TVA and chamber are going to renew their lease for five years and that there was some discussion about that, but that was approved. We did approve a an executive director evaluation, which was patterned after Shane's evaluation for Tracy, and then Tracy is going to do one for Amanda. Talked about way, finding signage, talked about the RFQ to move forward with that. And I think they're gonna use the group that did the boon signage as far as I understand it. County one. Yeah. And so that's coming. And so that was pretty much. Thank you. Mr. Lowe? Mostly.

Shane Fox

Yeah, just quickly going through Laurel Lane, the sidewalk, Ben rove work is scheduled to begin next week. Does that sound right next week, or the following week? There was a delay early on with that project. It was washed out last August. We did apply for FEMA funds. If you recall, it does take a little while to go through that process. We did get approval, the approval process or FEMA does include submitting the exact repair plans. So there was a little bit of a time frame issue there. Along with supply issues, the gaping baskets that are to be utilized for lack for for have been flat for so Laurel lane, sidewalk slash shoulder repair should begin within the next week or week and a half. And so that project is a fairly quick project. But isn't it and I know we've all received questions and comments from folks there that it's been out of service for quite some time. So that's that is good news to hear. As always, ABC store did have a flat month last month for June July, the numbers were back up about 8% or \$21,000. So we did have a little less alcohol sold in June than we had in the prior year. But July seems to be picking back up there were four on the audit side. We had the audit TDA don't work today and that went well. The audit work for the town is ongoing. A lot of that virtual work and submissions, via scans and things of that nature. So Those are my updates, I will say thank you to Doug for presenting the award. From a night of surprise, I don't do well surprises in the in the midst of thanking everyone, it is true that it does take a council takes a team and it takes a council that allows us to do what we do so supportive of what we do. But truly, as I stated, most days when I get home, I don't really produce or do much of anything. So the staff that we have here, does all the work.

Charlie Sellers

We are going to go into closed session there should be no decision to close second.

David Harwood

Yeah, Mr. Mayor, I'd like to pose we go into closed session to afford us attorney client privilege for Northland general statute 143 Dash 318 Dash 1183